**Dan Bernal** President

**Laurie Green, M.D.** Vice President

Edward A. Chow, M.D. Commissioner

Susan Belinda Christian, J.D.

Commissioner

**Cecilia Chung** Commissioner

Suzanne Giraudo ED.D

Commissioner

**Tessie M. Guillermo** Commissioner

# HEALTH COMMISSION CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

London N. Breed Mayor Department of Public Health



Grant Colfax, MD
Director of Health
Mark Morewitz, M.S.W.
Executive Secretary

TEL (415) 554-2666 FAX (415) 554-2665

Web Site: http://www.sfdph.org

# MINUTES HEALTH COMMISSION MEETING Tuesday October 19, 2021 4:00 p.m. Remote Meeting via Webex Event

# 1) CALL TO ORDER

Present: Commissioner Dan Bernal President

Commissioner Laurie Green, MD, Vice President

Commissioner Edward A. Chow M.D.

Commissioner Susan Belinda Christian, J.D. (Arrived at 4:12pm)

Commissioner Suzanne Giraudo, Ph.D Commissioner Tessie Guillermo

**Excused:** Commissioner Cecilia Chung

The meeting was called to order at 4:06 pm.

# 2) DPH EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION AWARDS

The following DPH teams were recognized by the Health Commission for their dedication and impactful contributions to the health and well-being of all San Franciscans.

# **Behavioral Health Services Medical Team COVID-19 response**

Ana Gonzalez
 Lisa Inman
 Kim Schoen
 Michelle Geier
 Elyssa Marangco
 Nina Dasilva

David Smith • Emeterio Garcia

David Pating

• Alicia St. Andrews

Michelle Truong

• Kiersten Robertson

Hamilton Holt

• Jena Jenson

Stephen Wu • Zoe Harris

# **DPH IT and EPIC Teams**

Jorge Solils

Kevin Schindler

Natasha Kumar

Rosana Leon

Edmund Kung

### Health at Home Mobile COVID-19 Vaccination Team

- Eric Sloboda
- Ronald Frederick
- Blanca De Los Reyes
- Jessica Alegria
- Lisa Kimberlin
- Anna Chodos

- Zhibin "Jerry" Hu
- Julie Mayfield
- Eleanor Ganibi
- Judy Lam
- David Snyder
- Blake Gregory

# 3) APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE HEALTH COMMISSION MEETING OF OCTOBER 5, 2021.

Action Taken: The Health Commission unanimously approved the amended September 21, 2021

minutes.

# 4) DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Naveena Bobba, MD, DPH Deputy Director of Health, presented the item.

# **Expansion of Street Overdose Response Team**

Mayor London N. Breed, the San Francisco Department of Public Health (DPH), and the San Francisco Fire Department (SFFD) announced an expansion of the Street Overdose Response Team (SORT) to include a follow-up team of health care specialists in substance use who can provide long-term, continual care for drug overdose survivors to support them on the path toward wellness.

Like many communities throughout the country, San Francisco has seen a rapid increase in drug overdoses in recent years due to the proliferation of the powerful, synthetic opioid fentanyl. As part of the City's urgent response to the overdose crisis, SORT launched on August 2, 2021 with a medical clinician and community paramedic to immediately engage with people following an overdose. In its first six weeks, SORT responded to more than 300 calls, of which about half, or 153 people, were cases of overdoses. The team distributed harm reduction supplies like fentanyl test strips and naloxone (Narcan) to more than 115 people and helped more than 20 people start the opioid treatment medication buprenorphine.

The newly expanded follow-up team, led by DPH's Street Medicine program, will re-engage with those same individuals within 72-hours to provide medical care in the field, maintain a connection over the long-term and guide them to care, treatment, and other overdose prevention measures. This could include ongoing buprenorphine treatment, primary care, and connections to mental health services to reduce risk of future risk of overdose. This follow-up team anticipates building a case list of approximately 700 targeted individuals who will receive ongoing care beyond the 72-hour follow-up.

By bringing the "clinic" to the person, SORT builds on the City's effective street team model of care to target people vulnerable to overdoses. SORT is designed to specifically support people experiencing homelessness, whose rate of overdose deaths has doubled in the past year and who account for at least one-quarter of all overdose deaths in the City.

SORT targets its efforts to reach those most impacted by the drug crisis and those who experience the most significant barriers to accessing City services. This includes our residents experiencing homeless who contend with instability that makes treatment challenging and members of the Black/African American community who face structural racism in their path to wellness. Initial data from SORT shows that the team is meeting those most in need—of the total people served thus far, a quarter identify as Black/African American and over half are unsheltered.

More information about SORT can be found at: sf.gov/street-overdose-response-team

# Bay Area Health Officers issue criteria for lifting indoor COVID-19 indoor masking requirements

As decisions to vaccinate and wear face coverings indoors drive down COVID-19 case rates and hospitalizations, health officers for the nine Bay Area jurisdictions that require face coverings in most indoor public spaces reached consensus on criteria to lift those health orders.

The counties of Alameda, Contra Costa, Marin, Napa, San Francisco, San Mateo, Santa Clara, Sonoma and the City of Berkeley will lift the indoor masking requirement in public spaces not subject to state and federal masking rules when all the following occur:

- The jurisdiction reaches the moderate (yellow) <u>COVID-19 transmission tier</u>, as defined by the Centers for Disease Control & Prevention (CDC), and remains there for at least three weeks; AND
- COVID-19 hospitalizations in the jurisdiction are low and stable, in the judgment of the health officer;
   AND
- 80% of the jurisdiction's total population is fully vaccinated with two doses of Pfizer or Moderna or one dose of Johnson & Johnson (booster doses not considered); OR
- Eight weeks have passed since a COVID-19 vaccine has been authorized for emergency use by federal and state authorities for 5- to 11-year-olds

Lifting a local indoor mask mandate would not prevent businesses, nonprofits, churches or others with public indoor spaces from imposing their own requirements. As COVID-19 easily spreads through airborne droplets, face coverings remain highly powerful in preventing its spread.

Each jurisdiction will rescind its order when criteria are met in that respective county or city. The criteria were developed to assist in determining the safest time to lift the indoor masking orders, based on regional scientific and medical consensus. The criteria also provide safety for school children, ages 5-11, who need the added protection of masks in the community to keep case rates low so they can remain in school until they can be vaccinated.

Separately from the other Bay Area jurisdictions, San Francisco announced a more immediate easing of masking requirements beginning on October 15th in certain, select indoor settings where stable groups of fully vaccinated people gather. San Francisco has a proof of vaccination requirement to enter many indoor businesses, which is helping to slow the spread of the virus.

As part of its criteria for universally lifting masks requirements, San Francisco will also consider the equitable distribution of the vaccine among children of vulnerable and highly impacted communities when reaching the 80% vaccination threshold.

<u>California's health guidance for the use of face coverings</u> will remain in effect after local masking requirements are lifted, meaning that people who are not fully vaccinated for COVID-19 must continue to wear masks in businesses and indoor public spaces.

The state also requires face coverings for everyone, regardless of vaccination status, in healthcare facilities, public transit and adult and senior care facilities. California's masking guidelines in K-12 schools would also not be affected by changes to local health orders.

SF reaches milestone of 70% of city's Black/African American population vaccinated for COVID-19

As of October 8, 2021, 70% of eligible San Francisco Black/African American residents have received at least one dose of the COVID-19 vaccine. The City will continue to ensure vaccine access with a special focus on neighborhoods disproportionately impacted by COVID-19.

San Francisco vaccination rates are among the highest in the nation and the world. In partnership with many community organizations, the City has achieved this by developing a robust, low-barrier distribution system to ensure that communities hardest hit by the disease have access to vaccinations. At 70%, more than 30,000 San Francisco residents who are Black/African American have received a first dose of the vaccine, which is well above state (57%) and national (37%) averages.

While San Francisco has seen tremendous progress in its vaccination efforts, the City is laser-focused on ramping up vaccine opportunities in neighborhoods with lower vaccination uptake. The City is working with trusted community partners on low barrier drop-in appointments at clinics and hospitals, going door-to-door, hosting family day events, and providing mobile vaccination drives to serve people with challenges accessing vaccines, all in partnership with the community. These efforts have resulted in a higher proportion of the DPH-administered vaccinations going to people of color.

Among the health providers and community partners that have helped the City reach the 70% milestone are Bayview Hunters Point Community Advocates, Booker T. Washington, Community Awareness Resource Entity (C.A.R.E), Community Service Center, George Davis Senior Center, I.T. Bookman Community Center, Mother Brown's, Rafiki Coalition for Health and Wellness, San Francisco African American Faith Based Coalition, Third Street Youth Center and Clinic, Umoja Health, Urban Services YMCA, and YMCA-Bayview.

# **SF** to mandate vaccines for City contractors

Mayor London N. Breed issued a Mayoral Order mandating vaccination for all City contractors who work alongside City employees on a regular basis at a facility owned, leased, or controlled by the City. This mandate will also apply to all City Commissioners. All contractors will be required to be fully vaccinated by December 31<sup>st</sup>, 2021.

This City Contractor Mandate will work in concert with San Francisco's Worker Vaccine Mandate, which requires all City employees to be fully vaccinated no later than November 1<sup>st</sup>, 2021, with earlier deadlines for those who work in high-risk facilities like jails, hospitals, and homeless shelters. Contractors who work in high-risk settings are already required to be vaccinated under Health Orders. The City Contractor Mandate will ensure that all those who regularly work alongside City workers are vaccinated. Examples include:

- If a contractor employee has a work station at a City office building and is working there in person a few days per week.
- If a nonprofit employee is working at the nonprofit worksite where City employees are regularly working.

Contractors may grant exemptions for employees based on qualifying medical reasons or religious beliefs consistent with the City Worker Mandate.

Under the Mayoral Order, the City Administrator's Office is tasked with issuing processes and procedures to implement this vaccine mandate and providing guidance to City Departments and Contractors regarding the policy.

San Francisco's City workforce has one of these highest vaccination rates of any City in the country. Under San Francisco's vaccination requirement for employees, which was the first implemented in the country, all City employees must be fully vaccinated no later than November 1<sup>st</sup>, 2021 in order to continue employment with the City, with exemptions provided for qualifying medical reasons or sincerely held religious beliefs.

The City Contractor Mandate, as well as the City Worker Mandate, are part of San Francisco's broader effort to combat the impacts of COVID-19 with the most effective tool available: the vaccine. The vaccines remain highly effective in preventing hospitalization and death.

# DPH urges flu vaccination ahead of the holiday season

DPH strongly recommends that everyone ages 6 months and older get a flu vaccine to safeguard their health, as November brings the start of flu season that will overlap with COVID-19 this year.

Last year's flu season was relatively mild, as people significantly reduced contact with each other and masked during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic. While it's still unknown how severe this year's flu season will be, people are returning to many social activities. With increased contact during the holiday season, people could easily spread influenza. San Franciscans can prepare for the combined circulation of flu and COVID-19, which have many of the same symptoms, by vaccinating against both.

With flu and COVID-19 vaccinations widely available across health care systems, pharmacies, and the San Francisco Health Network, among other locations, every eligible San Franciscan should be able to access vaccines at free or reduced cost. Adding to the convenience, the flu vaccine can be safely administered at the same time as a COVID-19 vaccine, or the Pfizer-BioNTech booster.

It takes about two weeks after vaccination for the body to build immunity against flu, so now is the time to get vaccinated to maximize protection during the flu season. More information about the flu vaccine can be found here.

# DPH awarded 2021 Quality Leaders Award for innovation

DPH has won the prestigious 2021 CA Public Health Safety Net Institute's Quality Leaders Award for *San Francisco's Safe Return to In-Person Learning During the COVID-19 Pandemic* in the *Innovation* category. This award includes a \$2,000 cash prize for DPH, along with one free registration to attend the CAPH/SNI Annual Conference. DPH's winning project will be showcased at the conference with award acceptance remarks and a video overview. Congratulations to the DPH Schools Team for your excellent work and this well-deserved recognition!

# **Environmental Health Branch recognizes 'Lead Prevention Week'**

The Environmental Health Branch's Childhood Lead Prevention Program is dedicated to eliminating children's exposure to lead hazards. In San Francisco, children are most often exposed to lead when their hands or objects touch damaged paint, soil or surfaces with lead dust, and later their hands or those objects get placed in their mouth. Lead is an invisible poison that can harm a child's growth and development.

Lead Week is a national annual campaign during the last full week of October to bring awareness to and prevent childhood lead exposure. This year, Lead Week will take place on October 24-30. The San Francisco Childhood Lead Prevention Program will be participating in the following activities:

- Conduct Lead Presentation to childcare providers in English, Chinese and Spanish.
- Mail out Fall's issue of program newsletter, The Word on Lead Prevention, to family childcare providers, childcare centers, community-based organizations, and health care providers and facilities.
- Work with DPH's Public Information Office to post lead prevention and awareness messages on DPH's social media accounts.
- Mail out letter, lead fact sheets, and registration information the State's Lead Webinar Series to SF health care providers.
- Our program staff, Senior Inspector Karen Yu, will be presenting on Oct. 29 during the State's Lead Webinar Series.

### **COVID** boosters virtual lunch and learn event

DPH hosted a 'COVID-19 Boosters Lunch and Learn' webinar on Wednesday, October 6. Dr. Grant Colfax, Dr. Elizabeth Kwan (Associate Professor of Emergency Medicine, UCSF), and Dr. Joseph Graterol (Assistant Professor of Emergency Medicine, UCSF) shared the latest information regarding booster doses, including who is currently eligible under guidance from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). The recorded video is available on SFGovTV's YouTube: <a href="https://youtu.be/V-z0fMD2FpA">https://youtu.be/V-z0fMD2FpA</a>

DPH and our health system partners are now administering Pfizer booster doses to eligible individuals at least 6 months after receiving their second dose. We're encouraging people seeking boosters to first consult with their healthcare provider and receive the Pfizer booster dose through their health system, provider and/or medical home, local or retail pharmacies (such as CVS, Walgreens, Safeway), or by finding an appointment at <a href="#second-second

**SFDPH in the News** 

# LAGUNA HONDA HOSPITAL AND REHABILITATION CENTER

# October 2021

# **Health Commission - Director of Health Report**

(October 7, 2021 Medical Exec Committee)

	October	(FY 2021-2022) Year-to-Date
	October	i cai-to-bate
New Appointments	2	9
Reinstatements	0	0
Reappointments	7	23
Delinquencies:	0	0
Reappointment Denials:	0	0
Resigned/Retired/Separated	0	9
Disciplinary Actions	0	0
Restriction/Limitation-Privileges	0	0
Deceased	1	1
Changes in Privileges		
Additions	0	0
Voluntary Relinquishments	0	0
Proctorship Completed	0	0
Proctorship Extension	0	0

Current Statistics – as of 10/05/2021		
Active Medical Staff	35	
As-Needed Medical Staff	13	
External Consultant Medical Staff	45	
Courtesy Medical Staff	2	
Affiliated Health Practitioners	8	
TOTAL MEMBERS	103	

Applications in Process	2
Applications Withdrawn this month	0

# **Commissioner Comments:**

Commissioner Chow asked for trend data on lead abatement efforts for the past several years. Dr. Bobba stated that she will request that staff send the data to the Commission through Mr. Morewitz.

# 5) COVID-19 UPDATE

Naveena Bobba, MD, DPH Deputy Director of Health, presented the item.

# **Commissioner Comments:**

Commissioner Chow noted that Santa Cruz County announced it would be lifting mask mandates as of September 30 and asked if Santa Cruz met the Bay Area requirements to lift the mask mandate. Dr. Bobba stated that Santa Cruz has not been part of the Bay Area Health Officers group working in alignment.

Commissioner Green asked how pregnant women fit into the recommendations for COVID-19 vaccine boosters. Dr. Bobba sated that this group fits into the 18-49 year old with underlying conditions group. She added that the DPH can work with medical providers to encourage this group to accept the booster shots.

Commissioner Bernal noted that each time the city relaxes COVID-19 prevention restrictions, there is a rise is cases. He asked if the DPH expects a rise in cases as people go back to work and masking mandates have been eased for stable vaccinated groups. Dr. Bobba stated that the booster distributions will positively impact a possible increase in cases. She noted that as the weather gets colder and people choose to gather indoors, there may be an increase in cases.

### 6) GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Jordon stated that the "# 30 Right Now" campaign is concerned that clients in DPH-funded housing programs are paying too much in rent. There are a lot of people with mental health issues, elders, and disabled individuals who are struggling with the cost of rent. She added a concern for a lack of transparency with this process within the DPH.

Marit said that she has a son with a mental disability living in Conard House, who is paying 80% of his monthly income to rent. She asked why the DPH is not following the law in regard to its rent rates. Richard Burling stated a concern for the amount of rent that the DPH is charging its clients.

Laxit Scene stated that the Department of Homelessness and Supportive Housing has instituted a maximum of 30% of income for rent but the DPH has not followed this law.

# 7) DPH BEHAVIORAL HEALTH SERVICES UPDATE

Hillary Kunis, MD, MPH, Director of Behavioral Health Services and Mental Health SF, presented the item.

# **Public Comment:**

Marit stated that she is glad to hear Dr. Kunins explain all the work of BHS/MHSF. She noted that from her experience with a son with mental health issues, seriously ill people will not follow encouragement for programs or housing. She also stated that mentally ill people being sent to prison instead of hospitals is not a healing process.

Deena Lahn, San Francisco Clinic Consortium Vice President of Policy and External Affairs, stated that here is a lot of confusion among local community based organizations regarding how to access street based services. A member of the Board of Supervisors recommended calling 911 but she has also been told there may be an alternative number. She requested that this information be made clearer to the public.

# **Commissioner Comments:**

Commissioner Green requested more granular metrics in future presentations. She also noted concern for the department's ability to hire and retain staff for the open intensive case manager positions. Dr. Kunins stated that she will include additional metrics at her next presentation. She noted that a key metric is user access and time to entry into a program.

Commissioner Green asked what are the greatest challenges that Behavioral Health Services (BHS) and Mental Health San Francisco (MHSF) faces. Dr. Kunins stated that filling jobs with well-trained people is a central challenge, especially within the city's civil service bureaucracy. She also noted that measurement and data reporting can be difficult due to legacy systems and the general culture of the field, which is not used to reporting quantitative data.

Commissioner Christian stated that the presentation was very helpful to get concrete on progress and where BHS is headed. She noted that COVID-19 has likely been an impediment for bed access, especially for those individuals involved in the criminal justice systems. She asked for more information regarding progress made in this area, including shortening of wait times for bed access. Dr. Kunins stated that she will get back to the Commission with more information on wait-times. She added that residential care programs are mostly filled; BHS has procured higher levels of beds in board and care facilities and some beds in treatment programs. This progress has hastened lower-level-of-care discharges from ZSFG. She also stated that the Office of Coordinated Care are working throughout the system, including jail, to hasten clients' connection to care.

Commissioner Christian asked for an update on hiring of leaders for the Street-Based and Justice Health programs. Dr. Kunins stated that Dr. Angelica Almeida has been hired in the position which oversees the Street Crisis team, DPH HSOC team, and Justice Involved AOT Program. She also noted that Kathleen Silk has been hired as Director of the Street Crisis team.

Commissioner Bernal said that it is great to have Dr. Almeida onboard in her new leadership position. He asked for more information on the impact of current staff vacancies on the BHS/MHSF work and DPH employees. Dr Kunins stated that the situation is hard and stressful.

Commissioner Christian asked what role should BHS/MHSF have in education in public schools about substance use prevention and mental health awareness. Dr. Kunins stated that the DPH does school-based work through its MHSA-funded programs with school-aged children.

# 8) ANNUAL COMPLIANCE TRAINING

Margaret Rykowski, MS, RN, Chief Integrity Officer, presented the item.

# **Commissioner Comments:**

Commissioner Bernal thanked Ms. Rykowski for the training.

# 9) FY20-21 OFFICE OF COMPLIANCE AND PRIVACY AFFAIRS ANNUAL REPORT

Margaret Rykowski, MS, RN, Chief Integrity Officer, presented the item.

# **Commissioner Comments:**

Commissioner Guillermo thanked Ms. Rykowski for the report and the training. She congratulated this section for the improvements made during the year. She understands how difficult it can be, especially regarding the repayments with various state and federal bureaucracies.

# 10) OTHER BUSINESS:

This item was not discussed.

# 11) JOINT CONFERENCE COMMITTEE AND OTHER COMMITTEE REPORTS

Commissioner Guillermo, LHH JCC Chair, stated that at the October 12, 2021 meeting, the committee reviewed and discussed the Executive Team Report and Regulatory Affairs Report. CDPH has made several unannounced visits; LHH expects to receive the findings soon. The LHH Annual Facility Assessment presentation noted the top three diagnoses last year were: hypertension, Dyshagia, and Epilepsy. She added that the Hazard Vulnerability Assessment included information in the following four categories: Natural, Technological, Human Risk, and Hazmat.

# 12) ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 6:16pm.